Corrective Action in Low-Performing Schools: Lessons for NCLB Implementation from State and District Strategies in First-Generation Accountability Systems

CSE Report 641

Heinrich Mintrop and Tina Trujillo National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, and Student Testing (CRESST) UCLA

December 2004

Center for the Study of Evaluation (CSE)
National Center for Research on Evaluation,
Standards, and Student Testing (CRESST)
Graduate School of Education & Information Studies
University of California, Los Angeles
Los Angeles, CA 90095-1522
(310) 206-1532

Project 1.1: Comparative Analyses of Current Assessment and Accountability Systems Heinrich Mintrop, Project Director, CRESST/UCLA Copyright © 2004 The Regents of the University of California The work reported herein was supported under the Educational Research and Development Centers Program, PR/Award Number R305B960002, as administered by the Institute of Education Sciences (IES), U.S. Department of Education.

The findings and opinions expressed in this report do not reflect the positions or policies of the National Center for Education Research, the Institute of Education Sciences, or the U.S. Department of

Education.

CORRECTIVE ACTION IN LOW-PERFORMING SCHOOLS: LESSONS FOR NCLB IMPLEMENTATION FROM STATE AND DISTRICT STRATEGIES IN FIRST-GENERATION ACCOUNTABILITY SYSTEMS

Heinrich Mintrop and Tina Trujillo CRESST/University of California at Los Angeles

Abstract

This paper explores what lessons we can learn from the experiences of states that instituted NCLB-like accountability systems prior to 2001 (here called first-generation accountability systems). We looked at the experiences of three smaller states (Kentucky, Maryland, North Carolina), four larger ones (California, Florida, New York, Texas), and two large districts (Chicago and Philadelphia). We analyzed evaluative reports and policy documents as well as interviews with state officials and researchers. We condensed the material into seven "lessons": sanctions are not the fallback solution; no single strategy has been universally successful; staging should be handled with flexibility; a comprehensive bundle of strategies is key; relationship-building needs to complement powerful programs; competence reduces conflict; and strong state commitment is needed to create system capacity.

Introduction

According to NCLB, states are to create accountability systems by formulating standards, testing students regularly, defining a baseline, and setting a level of proficiency from 2001 performance levels. Schools are required to attain "adequate yearly progress" (AYP) towards proficiency. AYP can vary from year to year, but all schools need to have reached proficiency for 100 percent of their students by the school year 2013-14. Schools that lag behind are subject to an intervention process constructed in three stages: improvement, corrective action, and restructuring. When a school fails to make AYP two years in a row, it enters the improvement stage. Schools in this stage engage in a process of internal school renewal. They write a school improvement plan and implement effective programs, comprehensive school improvement models, and extended services. Districts are

required to provide assistance. A school can contract with third-party providers. Parents have the option to enroll their children in another school and upon the school's failure to make AYP in the first "improvement" year, parents have the right to enroll their children in tutoring services provided by the district or other organizations. If schools fail to make AYP yet another year, they enter the stage of corrective action during which district intervention intensifies. Among other measures, staff can be removed, curricula mandated, management authority revoked, and instructional time extended. Should a school linger and fail to make AYP yet one more year, major restructuring is to occur via reconstitution, state takeover, conversion into a charter, transfer to a private management company and other, similarly radical measures. Thus, a school that fails to improve for five consecutive years ceases to exist in its original form according to NCLB. Districts encounter a similar staged approach. When they fail to make district AYP for two consecutive years, they enter the improvement stage that primarily entails programmatic changes. After another two years of missing AYP, they are subject to corrective action that may severely curtail their authority.

This paper concentrates on the stage of corrective action and further restructuring. We summarize what lessons might be gleaned from first-generation accountability systems for this stage. Under NCLB, states and districts may soon face the burden of increasing numbers of schools that fail to improve under the softer touch of probation and school improvement. For some states, the NCLB three-stage approach to low-performing schools is novel, while for others state governments acted prior to federal legislation. Some jurisdictions identified quite a substantial number of low performing schools, and some states have moved on to more forceful interventions in schools and districts. Although most of these earlier first-generation high-stakes systems echo the structures of NCLB in its basic format, they differ widely in their repercussions for identified low performing schools and districts. States implementing NCLB or aligning their existing accountability system to NCLB can learn from these variations. Insights from first-generation systems can help avoid less promising design features or suggest likely trajectories for certain system designs. ²

The Research

We looked at three smaller states (Kentucky, Maryland, North Carolina) and four larger ones (California, Florida, New York, Texas). These seven states

constitute the main body of our research. We also looked at Chicago's and Philadelphia's approach to low-performing schools. We selected these systems for five reasons: they are first-generation systems that have spearheaded high-stakes accountability in the U.S.; have been in existence for some time; have figured prominently in the public discussion on high-stakes accountability prior to NCLB; have gained experiences with corrective action and school redesign; and are covered by some research material. Not all five criteria applied to all jurisdictions.

We asked the following research questions:

- What kinds of initiatives, programs, or policies were undertaken with regard to schools with persistently low test scores that failed the first stage of intervention?
- On what scale did these programs operate?
- What set of actors (teachers, school administrators, districts) were the recipients of interventions?
- How were pressures and sanctions used?
- What kind of capacity building was provided?
- What management structures did states or districts use for the provision of these services?
- What evidence of success do we have?
- What lessons could be gleaned from answers to these questions for states that are in the process of designing corrective action or school redesign programs?

Our data are studies, papers, reports, and information from web sites, and we relied on interviews and personal communication with officials to fill gaps. Although we now have reports on the impact of high-stakes testing on schools in several states, systematic evaluations of low-performing school programs are rare, and of corrective action initiatives even more so.³ Our descriptive analysis cannot compensate for this lack. It is generally very difficult to determine the effectiveness of a given program, even more so the effectiveness of a particular design element. Many factors mediate the influence of a particular state or district policy on school performance, including the local context, the specific mixture of interventions, or the time allotted for improvement. It is even more difficult to assess the effectiveness of

a specific program relative to other differently structured programs without a common metric that would allow us to compare in a straightforward way.

Given these limitations, we cannot evaluate states' and districts' corrective action efforts, but we can do more than merely describe design features. We refrained from burdening the reader with too much descriptive information.⁴ Rather, we concentrate on "Lessons Learned." We hope that our overview may help systematize and categorize the states' various strategies and their consequences. In this way, we hope to foster an informed discussion about corrective action and school redesign based on previous experiences.

Commonalities and Differences Across Systems

Across the states and districts, the following elements, in varied combinations, are most frequently associated with corrective action and school redesign:

- School improvement grants
- Professional development
- New instructional materials
- Programmatic prescriptions (e.g., pacing plans, structured reading and math programs)
- New or extension of existing services (e.g., summer school, extended day, after-school)
- On-site instructional specialists
- Evaluation or audits
- Intervention teams or individual change agent
- Bureaucratic pressure (e.g., reassignment of teachers, principals, external monitors, increased oversight)
- Market pressure (vouchers, school choice, student reassignment, magnet schools)
- School reorganization/ reconstitution
- Teacher recruitment incentives

- Teacher quality policies
- School construction and repair
- Change of governance and authority (special districts, educational management organizations, charters, school takeover, district takeover).

Although NCLB creates some uniformity in states' approaches to low performance by demanding adequate yearly progress towards a proficiency ceiling, the rigor of performance demands and intervention burdens differ across states. These differences influence the chances of persistently low-testing schools to improve and for corrective action and redesign to be successful. Some systems put high demands on schools by either testing student achievement with cognitively complex tests or by expecting growth that is set according to an ambitious performance ceiling. Others take a more moderated approach. They use, for example, basic skills tests that only challenge schools at the lower end of the spectrum, or they set flexible growth targets that are adjusted to the system's current real growth. Some systems only enter schools into the low performing schools program that are rock-bottom performers, others identify schools on various absolute performance levels that missed their growth targets. Programs differ on what kind of growth it takes for a school to exit the program and to shed the low performance label. Moreover, some accountability systems have implemented vigorous district accountability, others have not.⁵

These mechanisms produce low performing schools programs with different improvement challenges and on different scales. These differences also entail varying numbers of schools that have failed the first stage of school improvement and are in need of more forceful intervention. Programs with relatively high performance demands that identify large numbers of schools in the lowest performing category (for example Maryland, New York, or locally Philadelphia, Chicago) face a higher burden than programs with modest instructional demands that operate on a small scale (for example Texas).

Lessons Learned

Although we lack research or evaluation reports about schools under corrective action or redesign that warrant definitive claims as to the effectiveness of particular strategies or designs, we can nevertheless glean a number of lessons, cautionary in nature, from the various states and districts we analyzed. These lessons are summarized as follows:

- Sanctions and increasing pressures are not the fallback solution.
- No single strategy has been universally successful.
- Staging should be handled with flexibility.
- A comprehensive bundle of strategies is key.
- Relationship-building needs to complement powerful programs.
- Competence reduces conflict.
- Strong state commitment is needed to create system capacity.

Sanctions and Increasing Pressures Are Not the Fallback Solution ⁶

Pressure and the threat of more severe sanctions were a conspicuous feature of low-performing schools' programs when high-stakes accountability systems first came into existence in the 1990s. Schools could encounter relatively mild public stigma due to the negative performance label imposed on them, more intense scrutiny from review and evaluation teams, more administrative requirements, such as the writing of a school improvement plan, or more severe sanctions. Practically all of the sanctions suggested by NCLB have been on the books or been tried by the systems examined here, though each system's mix may differ from NCLB. In California, principals and teachers are threatened to be reassigned. Schools can be taken over by the state. They can be reorganized, closed, or assigned to the management of another educational or non-profit institution. Parents can select a different public school or apply for charter school status.⁷ State takeover is the most severe sanction in the Maryland system.⁸ Public hearings, appointment of a special on-site monitor or master, and eventual school closure are envisaged as sanctions by the Texas regulations. Assignment of an instructional officer, external partner, removal of the principal, and school reconstitution (i.e., staff reassignment and reorganization) figure prominently in the Chicago system.¹⁰ Redesign and closure are also primary sanctions in New York's Schools Under Registration Review (SURR) program.¹¹ Kentucky and North Carolina add penalties to this list that touch individual teachers more severely.¹² Teachers in low performing schools are evaluated and can be required to take a general knowledge competency test in North Carolina; in Kentucky, as well, they could be evaluated with the possibility of transfer, demotion, or dismissal.¹³

But these sanctions were very rarely imposed and their centrality faded over time. Kentucky is a good example. The original language used to categorize schools as "in decline" and "in crisis" was replaced by schools "in need of assistance." ¹⁴ Only the lowest-performing schools (30 out of the 90 schools "in need of assistance" in 2001) were required to accept assistance. The other 60 had the option to participate. The state-appointed "Distinguished Educators," who initially combined technical assistance and probation management in their role, were renamed "Highly Skilled Educators" and shed their evaluative function. ¹⁵ Actual imposition of final sanctions is a negligible feature in Kentucky. ¹⁶

In Texas, more severe sanctions akin to the level of corrective action were used very sparingly.¹⁷ In 2002, there were seven schools under the supervision of a monitor who has little authority, and two schools under the supervision of a master who has authority over the local district.¹⁸ The state has reconstituted only a handful of schools.¹⁹ Texas primarily relies on the threat of bad publicity to motivate districts and schools to improve performance.²⁰ Likewise in Maryland, after five years of high-stakes accountability, the state finally took over four schools and assigned them to private management organizations.²¹

In New York and Chicago, more severe sanctions played a greater role. Within New York's SURR program, affecting primarily New York City, some 35 schools have been closed since the inception of the program.²² In Chicago, 7 high schools were reconstituted in the 1997/98 school year, but this has not been repeated.²³ Moreover, school principals are now receiving training and support from an "area instructional officer" making the original "probation manager" superfluous.²⁴

When the present California accountability system was designed, the turn from pressure to support that earlier accountability systems seem to have undergone was evident. The California program already began with the voluntary participation of qualifying schools, though in actuality most schools were 'volunteered' by their districts. Schools selected into the program accepted increased scrutiny and accountability from the state in return for funds usable for capacity building at the site. Although large proportions of eligible schools that chose not to apply were left out, those that did enroll pinned their hopes for improvement on additional

support. The threat of further sanctions was a mere background feature of the program, according to O'Day and Bitter as well as data collection by the author.²⁷ When fewer schools than envisioned met their growth targets, the state refrained from building up pressure. It readjusted growth expectations and added additional intervention layers preceding more severe sanctions. Out of the first cohort of 430 schools accepted into the program, the state identified 24 schools that required this additional intermediate intervention.²⁸

Why this turn from pressure to support? Some suspect that states shrink from the responsibility and political costs that the heavy hand of sanctions entails.²⁹ This is one plausible explanation, but other research suggests that, political costs notwithstanding, the pressure strategy is a double-edged sword and not as promising as perhaps originally perceived.³⁰

Thus, all accountability systems use mild pressure as a means to motivate educators to improve performance, but the use of more severe sanctions is deemphasized. In their majority, first generation states have either rarely used or turned away from high pressure as a main lever to motivate teachers. Under NCLB, schools may face severe sanctions in a rather short time, and voluntary participation is excluded as an option. If experiences of the first-generation accountability systems are any indication, states are advised not to rely on the power of pressures and sanctions to get the job done. Rather, states need to construct powerful low performing school programs that make corrective action and school redesign an uncommon occurrence. Such programs place heavy emphasis on support and intervention, bolster the commitment of teachers to low-performing schools, and strongly motivate educators. Such accountability systems set goals that are deemed realistic, use assessments that are educationally meaningful (i.e., deemed valid and fair), facilitate school evaluations that allow schools to see their contribution to the performance problem, offer suggestions on how schools can improve, and identify those barriers of performance that district and state policies are called to remedy.³¹

No Single Strategy Has Been Universally Successful

A number of strategies have been tried for corrective action and school redesign, but evidence shows that their effect is far from conclusive.³²

Reconstitution. In California, previously locally reconstituted schools in the city of San Francisco showed up again on the state's low-performing schools list and one

is actually slated for corrective action again (author's analysis). In Maryland, some local reconstitutions actually exacerbated schools' capacity problems, reduced schools' social stability, and did not lead to the hoped for improvements, although a number of schools also benefited from the fresh start.³³ Results from Chicago's reconstitutions were inconclusive as well.³⁴ Fundamentally, staff replacements were not necessarily of higher quality than the original teaching staff, and in many schools teacher morale plummeted.³⁵ In New York's SURR program, corrective action and redesign were used more vigorously. Almost 50 schools were reconstituted.³⁶ More than a tenth of the schools were closed.³⁷ Some schools benefited, yet only about half (153) of the SURR schools have exited the program successfully so far.³⁸

Educational management organizations. Maryland took over four schools from the Baltimore City school district and passed them on to two educational management organizations (EMO).³⁹ Under one of the EMOs, only one of its three schools has seen consistent gains, one has performed unevenly, and one is not improving.⁴⁰ In Philadelphia, we have higher numbers of schools that were taken over. One fourth of all district schools were taken over, with 45 managed by different EMOs and 25 by the district's newly created Office of Restructured Schools. Here, each provider offers different models of intervention.⁴¹ Preliminary data suggest that the quality and content of the interventions may differ substantially and that the schools managed by the district's own Office of Restructured Schools may be at least as successful as schools managed by EMOs.⁴² Takeover by EMOs coincided with soaring resignations and teacher turnover in affected schools.⁴³ It also resulted in miscommunication and in some cases overwhelm by principals who felt like they were "serving two masters"—the EMO and the central office.⁴⁴ Thus, takeover by management companies has helped in some cases, but is not universally positive.⁴⁵

A recent multi-state study by the Brown Center at the Brookings Institution finds that schools taken over by EMOs (and run as charter schools) tend to score much lower than their district-administered counterparts, but outscore regular public schools on test score gains. ⁴⁶ The authors suggest that EMO charters' low test scores are explained by the fact that EMOs tend to take over the lowest performing schools, but the data are not conclusive on this point.

External partners. This feature was widely used in Chicago where each school on probation (i.e., still in the improvement stage) was assigned an external

partner⁴⁷. Originally, external partners developed their own models of intervention, but disparities in the quality of services concerned the district.⁴⁸ In time, the district came to place stronger emphasis on reading, forcing external partners to adapt their work in the schools to meet these literacy goals. Analysts stated that some partners added superficial reading strategies to their intervention. ⁴⁹ This compromised their original model and made them less effective.⁵⁰ On the other hand, in reconstituted schools (i.e., those undergoing corrective action) about half of the teaching force found their external partner useful in formulating a shared vision and offering new techniques and strategies after having worked with them for a number of years.⁵¹ But an inherent problem in external partner (as well as diverse provider) models is the lack of focus on state or district goals and the uneven quality of provided consultant services.⁵²

Charters. While the research base on charter schools is expanding, little is known about charter school conversion as a means of corrective action and school redesign.⁵³ Available data seem to suggest that converting district-administered schools into charter schools has had uneven results. A multi-state study by the Brown Center on American Education shows that generally charter schools lag behind, or are similar to, regular public schools in absolute performance and gains from year to year.⁵⁴ Charter schools also tend to show up on states' lists of failing schools in larger proportions than regular public schools. An exception is schools that are converted from district-administered status to charter status. In the Brown Center study, conversion charters scored more highly than their public school counterparts and start-up charters. The authors point out, however, that conversion charters tend not to be corrective action schools, but schools that are let go by their districts as a form of reward for solid performance,⁵⁵ although solid data on this point are missing. Early anecdotal evidence from Philadelphia suggests that charter school conversion without the benefit of an external provider model may be the least successful conversion of the ones tried there.⁵⁶

District takeovers. State takeovers of entire districts have also produced uneven outcomes. Financial management is often cited as the most promising area for potential success by states.⁵⁷ For example, in Newark, New Jersey, the state reorganized the district and reallocated \$26 million geared toward instruction.⁵⁸ When the state stepped into Chicago Public Schools, an anticipated \$4 billion deficit was eliminated.⁵⁹ However, equally dramatic *academic* success has been much harder to achieve.⁶⁰ Academic gains have been mixed at best, most often occurring only

after multiple years of intervention.⁶¹ Takeovers in Logan County, West Virginia; Compton, California; and Chicago, Illinois, are heralded as exceptions that yielded some positive academic gains.⁶²

In a survey of takeover experiences, Garland details the early lessons about this last resort for low-performing districts: more effective takeovers focus on areas that the state has the capacity to influence, such as financial management, eliminating nepotism, or facilities improvement; attending to the political elements of takeovers through collaboration, negotiation, and local alliances can minimize conflict and resistance; and additional funding, coupled with comprehensive capacity building efforts for both teachers and administrators, can yield more positive results.⁶³ Nevertheless, he cautions state actors to avoid authoritarian approaches to takeovers and to be mindful of the powerful racial, legal, and political issues that typically accompany these measures.⁶⁴

Former Compton and current Oakland, California, state administrator, Dr. Randolph Ward, advocates a comprehensive approach to improving the academic and financial conditions of schools or districts "in crisis" based on lessons learned during his tenure. These strategies include: developing innovative initiatives for aggressive teacher recruitment and development programs; implementing safety net programs like Reading Recovery; creating motivational attendance programs; organizing accelerated learning programs like full-day kindergarten; providing an extended school year; and aligning curriculum with standards-based testing requirements.

Vouchers. Probably the best known example of vouchers attached to low-performance is the state of Florida where students in schools that repeatedly receive an F for their performance can attend private schools on a state voucher. The effectiveness of this intervention is debated. Greene evaluated Florida's A+ program and found that low performing schools improve more when they face a challenge from vouchers. However, that research has been criticized on methodological grounds. Thus, at present we do not have sufficient evidence on vouchers as a corrective action strategy.

Intervention teams. These are teams that enter schools as authoritative interveners. They are charged to evaluate schools, prescribe remedies, and help with implementation. In North Carolina, these teams are said to be rather successful, in California they have worked with mixed success, encountering much resistance at

the school level.⁶⁹ The two states differ with regard to both operational principles and context. The North Carolina teams are recruited by the state from the ranks of seasoned practitioners and closely work with schools on an almost daily basis.⁷⁰ As teachers in North Carolina cannot engage in collective bargaining, teacher unions are less of a force.⁷¹ In California, the teams are either third-party providers or county offices of education that traditionally were not involved in the day-to-day affairs of regular district schools.⁷² They are required to be at the schools a minimum of only three times per year.⁷³ Their initial intervention is tightly circumscribed and, according to interviews with providers, tends to eschew instruction.⁷⁴ Unions play an important role in California schools and guard teachers' professional territory.⁷⁵

In summary, a variety of corrective action strategies have been tried by the examined systems, but none stick out as universally effective or adequately robust to overcome the power of local context. Competence of provider personnel, intervention designs, political power of actors in the system, and district and site organizational capacity to absorb the strategies all strongly influence how a particular strategy will turn out.

Staging Should be Handled with Flexibility

Although NCLB lays out a straightforward three-stage approach, with corrective action and school redesign being the second or third steps, respectively, schools that are persistently unable to meet AYP are not virgin reform territory for the most part. Many persistently low-performing schools are not stable in their stagnation, but volatile and continuously reconstituting in an unplanned way. Teacher and administrator turnover is often high, external consultants plentiful and ever changing, and district intervention intensified.⁷⁶ In all likelihood, many low-performing schools, unable to meet federal AYP, will have previously been subjected to substantial local reform measures. Districts that anticipate state action and carry out local school restructuring often move principals and staff, conduct inspections, and mandate programs before a school appears on the state or federal radar screen. When that happens, schools may have to repeat improvement stages or cycles once they enter federal or state corrective action.

Moreover, a comparison of state systems shows how blurred the lines between the stages are in practice. In North Carolina, Kentucky or Florida, the first stage of intervention is already so intense that it could classify as "corrective action."⁷⁷ By

contrast, California's persistently low-testing schools do not even encounter this kind of intensity in the second stage of intervention when they are visited by a state assistance and intervention team.⁷⁸ Kentucky and North Carolina do not seem to carry out a significantly different corrective action stage. Maryland apparently moved schools from the first stage of local improvement directly into the third stage of takeover and governance change.⁷⁹ Something similar has happened in Philadelphia where a fairly large number of the lowest performing schools will make their journey through the NCLB stages as already redesigned schools.⁸⁰ As was pointed out above, charter schools tend to show up on states' failing schools lists in larger proportions than regular public schools. For these schools as well, fundamental redesign happened before school improvement intervention.

In other words, rather than being distinct stages of intervention intensity, NCLB interventions will increasingly look like a déjà vu to affected schools unless states design intervention approaches that are truly different from "all the other things" a school has already tried. Such approaches need to decrease turbulence, rather than add to it. Thus, instead of rigid staging, states and districts need flexibility in designing measures that are appropriate to the developmental needs of a given school, an approach that Texas seems to favor.⁸¹

A Comprehensive Bundle of Strategies Is Key

If there is one characteristic that stands out from systems that keep the number of low performing schools low and make a consistent difference in their lowest performing schools, it is comprehensiveness. For example, Florida uses a comprehensive approach to corrective action schools that includes professional development, instructional support, work on test preparation, help with assessment, extended school days, and parent in-services. La In Kentucky, intervention starts off with a comprehensive week-long scholastic audit (based on 9 standards and 88 indicators). Highly Skilled Educators (HSEs) are assigned to schools and expected to be on-site at least 80% of the time during their two years at the school. David et al. found that HSEs' activities are "remarkably similar across the sample schools." They fall into the following categories: professional development, curriculum alignment, classroom instruction, test preparation, leadership, school organization and decision-making, and resource procurement. These categories are similar to those used in the Scholastic Audit. North Carolina uses a similarly encompassing approach. When intervention teams enter the school, they evaluate all educators in

the school and can recommend dismissing anyone who does not improve at the end of the year.⁸⁷ Among other things, they conduct classroom observations, work closely with principals, conduct model lessons, and streamline budgets.⁸⁸ The schools are required to implement the team's corrective actions.⁸⁹ Team members participate in a 4-week training on data analysis, cultural diversity, curriculum alignment, teacher performance and evaluation, and team building.⁹⁰

The Chancellor's District in New York City, emulated by other inner-city districts, was a similarly comprehensive approach to persistently low-testing schools, but added to the mix a supportive district structure that acted as a surrogate for schools' dysfunctional home district.⁹¹ Intervention in the special district consisted of the following elements:⁹²

- Reduced class size
- Extended school day and year
- After-school program
- Prescribed instructional program, schedule, and curriculum
- Professional development: A minimum of four on-site staff developers and a teacher specialist assigned to each school
- Student assessments
- Supervisory and instructional support
- Restaffing and replacement of most principals and many ineffective teachers
- More intense monitoring and mentoring
- Incentives for recruiting qualified teachers (e.g., signing bonuses).

Interviewed researchers and program administrators point to two factors that in their minds made a key difference: the special district removed a school from a failing district and put it in a very nurturing one, and a set of interventions and models of best practice were given to schools as a bundle, avoiding isolated quick fixes.⁹³ However, even with this intense intervention, preliminary data suggest that Chancellor's District schools achieved only moderate improvement in student performance; only half of the enrolled schools were removed from the state list of

low-performing schools; and one-fifth had to be closed.⁹⁴ Yet, overall fourth graders in the special district outperformed SURR schools, i.e., schools enrolled in the state's low-performing schools program.⁹⁵

In summary, it appears that comprehensiveness is a key characteristic that makes interventions sufficiently different from "all the other things that schools have tried before" and that makes corrective action programs effective. Comprehensiveness includes interventions at the school and district levels. But even these comprehensive approaches cannot overcome some of the performance barriers that exist in the highest-need and lowest-capacity schools and districts.

Relationship-Building Needs To Complement Powerful Programs

Many low-performing schools are not attractive work places, and under current labor market conditions, low-performing schools are often staffed with lower-skilled teachers and large numbers of new, insufficiently trained teachers with low commitment to stay. 96 Principal turnover is high as well. Principals under pressure of accountability often act as conduits of pressure, making for unsupportive working relationships between teachers and administration.⁹⁷ Mintrop found that in schools improving in the low-performing schools program, principal leadership and faculty collegiality and cohesion, as well as trust in the skills of colleagues, were stronger. 98 Bryk and Schneider point to the importance of trust among administrators, teachers, and parents as a key resource for school improvement. 99 O'Day found that initial capacity was a key factor in explaining why some schools improved when targeted by low-performing schools programs and others did not.¹⁰⁰ Elementary schools with higher "peer collaboration, teacherteacher trust, and collective responsibility for student learning" responded more favorably. 101 "Creation/renewal of teachers' commitment to the school" is one of the most salient issues a school needs to address, according to an English report that summarizes insights from inspection reports on 900 schools "under special measures," the English equivalent to schools under corrective action. 102

Under corrective action, districts and states intervene deeply into the core of a school's operation, often mandating specific programs and prescribing specific operations that can be monitored fairly easily. Implementation of effective programs is desirable and especially necessary when schools are staffed with many insufficiently qualified teachers. Under the pressures of corrective action, however, such implementation raises the specter of compliance, managerial control, and

programmatic standardization as the main levers of school improvement. Following the lead of the above cited literature, implementation of powerful programs ought not come at the expense of developing professional norms of high expectations and trusting relationships. Such norms are not only necessary for teachers to collectively assume responsibility for student learning, but also important in fostering and maintaining teacher commitment to stay. Moreover, if the capacity of individuals to interact with and rely on each other is a key ingredient for schools to respond positively to performance challenges, then interventions that incorporate work on internal organizational norms and building trust may be a good way to improve on that front.

Governance changes—for example the installation of an EM—are often accompanied by heightened political conflict around new relationships of authority and may lead to a decline in social stability.¹⁰³ Redesigns have the potential of actually diminishing a school's social capacity.¹⁰⁴ Intervention strategies need to compensate for these negative consequences of social disruption. Thus, corrective action and redesign strategies need to create a balanced effect on instructional programs, educators' professional norms of performance, commitment to stay in the low-performing school, and trust among school actors. Such balance is apt to stabilize the low-performing school.

Competence Reduces Conflict

When schools enter the stage of corrective action, they are no longer able to heal themselves and improve solely based on their own internal strengths. Rather, they are in need of external change agents who can provide new tools, such as programs, coaching, advice, and facilitation. While in the first stage of school improvement, state pressure and the signaling of urgency may increase schools' motivation to marshal their own forces, in the corrective action stage pressure takes a back seat to capacity building. Something essential needs to be added to a school under corrective action that it previously lacked. We argued earlier that this "something" is not an isolated quick fix (e.g., a program, a governance change, a principal change, etc.), but a bundle of strategies that comprehensively integrates the technical and social layers of the organization.

To provide such a bundle of strategies with sufficient high quality requires the careful recruitment of highly skilled intervention personnel. This is a key challenge for all systems we examined. Supply of high quality personnel is a theme that runs

through many reports and interviews, regardless of the specific models or structures that are implemented.¹⁰⁵ In California, schools complained about a lack of powerful expertise on the part of the state's new school intervention teams.¹⁰⁶ In Philadelphia, the strength of district or EMO-based restructuring seems to rely on the ability of the entity in charge to recruit skillful and committed educators (principals, teachers, staff developers, instructional specialists, etc.) to the schools.¹⁰⁷ Where they fail to do so, or are not empowered to do so by regulations as in Philadelphia,¹⁰⁸ the effort falls flat irrespective of the specific governance structure.

The uneven service quality of third-party consultants in a number of systems was already mentioned. North Carolina and Kentucky recruit school practitioners with a track record of leadership in their schools and districts in order to insure proximity to the people that need to be reached by interventions. It has been a challenge for Kentucky to find enough highly qualified candidates for the job of Highly Skilled Educator year after year, as previous cohorts return to their districts. The shortage of educators with these skills is evident in the frequent complaint from districts that HSE's are sorely missed in the district's own operations.

When external interveners enter schools without a strong base of competence, problems arise. Schools complain of serving two masters. Traditional lines of authority are more likely to clash with new ones. For example, state-empowered external interveners, when new authority is not backed up and legitimized by new ideas, new capacities, or new services that promise to be a benefit to the school. In other words, before states (or districts) decide to send new intervention teams, external partners, EMOs, etc. as authoritative executors of corrective action into persistently low-performing schools, they should be sure about the providers' potential to offer comprehensive services with competence. These services need to make a marked difference in schools that in many instances "have tried it all before."

Strong State Commitment Is Needed to Create System Capacity

Corrective action and school redesign cannot be done on the cheap. We know from first-generation accountability systems that merely mandating new programs, subjecting a school to "zero-based staffing" as in reconstitution, pairing it up with external consultants, or passing it on to new management will not be sufficient for those persistently low-performing schools that have high needs and low capacity to

begin with.¹¹⁴ Successful states and districts show that highly competent personnel and comprehensive intervention capacity are not readily available and have to be developed over time. Particularly, corrective action in *district* administrations seems to be virgin territory for many states.

As NCLB implementation progresses through the stages of corrective action and school redesign, more schools and districts will have to be targeted and states' efforts need to grow. But recent fiscal problems in many states and districts make a vigorous state effort doubtful. Comprehensive programs (for example New York's Chancellor's District, Kentucky's Highly Skilled Educators program) have seen cuts. Some states have stopped expanding their programs or been retrenched (such as California). Poorer states, such as Mississippi or Alabama, have been unable to pay for assistance to all of their highest-need schools, let alone pay for the development of a school improvement infrastructure that NCLB implementation will require. The gap between what is federally required for successful corrective action and redesign and what states are able or willing to offer at this point is large in many instances. New ways of financing systems' capacity for providing comprehensive and highly competent interventions need to be found.

Conclusion

The seven lessons learned from first-generation accountability systems can be condensed into one final lesson for the implementation of NCLB. First-generation attempts have shown that the task of continuous school improvement requires a sophisticated school improvement infrastructure of high quality that comprehensively "moves on all fronts" that goes beyond incentives, sanctions, and even additional grants for capacity building. Yet, NCLB has magnified the challenge even further. The more stringent corrective action requirements of the law are likely to create larger intervention burdens for states than many of the previous systems examined in this paper. 119 The high-stakes features of the law have been called bold by supporters and draconian by detractors. But compared to the enormous challenges of the task, we conclude from our data on first-generation accountability systems that even the law's presumably rigorous corrective action features tinker on the margins. The corrective action incentives and sanctions no doubt can cause movement among responsible actors on all levels of the system. But if the law is implemented in the tradition of procedural compliance, it will produce much commotion and comparatively little improvement. The enormity of the task at hand requires states, districts, and schools to go far beyond NCLB and proactively search for powerful, high quality and comprehensive ways of reform. Whether NCLB will be seen as a strategic opportunity in advancing on this front has probably less to do with federal intent and more with locally forged coalitions of responsible parties.

References

¹ For more on these different approaches, see Zena Rudo, *Corrective Action in Low-Performing Schools and School Districts* (Austin, Tx: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory, 2001).

² The paper follows up on an earlier CRESST Technical Report # 617: Systemic Strategies to Improve Low-Performing Schools — Lessons from First-Generation Accountability Systems.

³ For examples of these evaluations, see Joan Herman, "Instructional Effects in Elementary Schools," in *Redesigning Accountability Systems*, ed. Susan Fuhrman and Richard Elmore (New York: Teachers College Press, In Press); Daniel Koretz and Sheila Barron, *The Validity of Gains on the Kentucky Instructional Results Information System, MR-1014-EDU* (Santa Monica, Ca: RAND); Brian Stecher et al., *The Effects of the Washington State Education Reform on Schools and* Classroom, CSE Technical Report No. 525 (Los Angeles, Ca: National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, and Student Testing, University of California, 2000); and Brian Stecher et al., *The Effects of Standards-Based Assessment on Classroom Practices: Results of the 1996-1997 RAND Survey of Kentucky Teachers of Mathematics and Writing*, CSE Technical Report No. 482 (Los Angeles, Ca: National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, and Student Testing, University of California, 1998).

⁴ For a good descriptive report, see Council of Chief State School Officers, *State Support to Low-Performing Schools* (Washington D.C.: Council of Chief State School Officers, March 2003).

⁵ For a good description of the lessons learned in the first stage of these accountability systems, see Heinrich Mintrop and Rosie Papazian, *Systemic Strategies to Improve Low-Performing Schools – Lessons from First Generation Accountability Systems*, CSE Report 617 (Los Angeles, Ca: National Center for the Study of Evaluation, Standards, and Student Testing, 2003), http://www.cresst.org/reports/R617.pdf.

⁶ This lesson is described with more detail in CRESST Report # 617. We felt it was worth repeating in this context.

⁷ Ca. Ed. Code. § 52055.5.

⁸ Maryland State Department of Education, "Fact Sheet #5: School Reconstitution: State Intervention Procedures For Schools Not Progressing Toward State Standards" (2001).

⁹ Tx. Ed. Code. § 39.131.

¹⁰ G. Alfred Hess, "Reconstitution Three Years Later," *Education and Urban Society* 35, no. 4 (2003): 300-327.

¹¹ Carol Ascher, Norm Fruchter, Ken Ikeda, Schools in Context: Final Report to the New York State Education Department. Analysis of 1997-1998 SURR Schools and Their Districts (New York: Institute for Education and Social Policy, School of Education, New York University, 1999); Ronald Brady, *Can Failing Schools Be Fixed*? (Washington, D.C.: The Thomas Fordham Foundation, 2003); New York State Education Department, Office of New York City School Improvement and Community Services, "The Registration Review Process" (2002).

¹² For a description of Kentucky's accountability system, see Jane David, Pamela Coe, and Patricia Kannapel, *Improving Low-Performing Schools: A Study of Kentucky's Highly Skilled Educator program* (Lexington, Ky: Partnership for Kentucky Schools, 2003); and David Holdzkom, *Low-Performing Schools: So You've Identified Them—Now What?* (Charleston, W.Va.: AEL, Inc.,

December 2001). For a description of North Carolina's accountability system, see SERVE, Assisting Low-Performing Schools in the Southeast: A SERVE Special Report (Greensboro, NC: SERVE, Inc., December 2001); Holdzkom, Low-Performing Schools; Helen Ladd and Arnaldo Zelli, School-Based Accountability in North Carolina: TheResponses of School Principals, Working Papers Series SAN01-13 (Durham, NC: Terry Sanford Institute of Public Policy at Duke, July 2001).

¹³ For a description of the evolution of North Carolina's teacher testing system, see Kathleen Kennedy Manzo, "N.C. Lawmakers Revoke Teacher-Testing Plan," *Education Week*, June 17, 1998. For a description of the progression of Kentucky's teacher accountability system, see David et al., *Improving Low-Performing Schools*.

¹⁴ David et al., Improving Low-Performing Schools.

[.] ¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ Interview with Kentucky Department of Education official, December, 2003.

¹⁷ Interview with Texas Education Agency official, December, 2003.

¹⁸ Texas Education Agency, "2002 Comprehensive Annual Report on Texas Public Schools: A Report to the 78th Legislature," 2002.

¹⁹ Interview, Texas Education Agency official; Chris Ferguson, *The Progress of Education in Texas* (Austin, Tx: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory, November, 2000); Charles A. Dana Center researcher, email message to author's research assistant, December 12, 2003.

²⁰ Lance Izumi and Williamson Evers, "State Accountability Systems," in *School Accountability: An Assessment by the Koret Task Force on K-12 Education*, ed. Williamson Evers and Herbert Walberg, 198 (Stanford, Ca: Hoover Institute Press Publication No. 512: 2002); Linda Skrla et al., "Accountability for Equity: Can State Policy Leverage Social Justice?" in *Educational Equity and Accountability: Paradigms, Policies, and Politics*, ed. Linda Skrla and James Scheurich, 65 (London: RoutledgeFalmer, 2004); Interview, Texas Education Agency official; and Interview, Texas A & M University professor, December, 2003.

²¹ Maryland State Department of Education, "Fact Sheet #5;" Council of Chief State School Officers, *State Support*.

²² New York State Education Department, Office of New York City School Improvement and Community Services, "Identification and Removal of Schools From Registration Review: 1989-2002" unpublished data, January 14, 2002.

²³ Hess, "Reconstitution."

²⁴ For a description of Chicago's recent incorporation of the Area Instructional Officers into the district accountability system, see Chicago Public Schools, "Every Child, Every School: An Education Plan for the Chicago Public Schools," September, 2002.

²⁵ Jennifer O'Day and Catherine Bitter, Evaluation Study of the Immediate Intervention/Underperforming Schools Program and the High Achieving/Improving Schools Program of the Public Schools Accountability Act of 1999 (Sacramento, Ca: American Institutes of Research, 2003).

²⁶ Sherry Posnick-Goodwin, "Under Close Scrutiny," California Educator, September 2003.

²⁷ O'Day and Bitter, Evaluation Study.

²⁸ Interview with WestEd director, December, 2003.

²⁹ Brady, Failing Schools; Interview, WestEd director.

³⁰ Heinrich Mintrop, "The Limits of Sanctions in Low-Performing Schools," *Education Policy Analysis Archives* 11, no. 3 (2003), http://epaa.asu.edu/epaa/v11n3.html; Heinrich Mintrop, *Schools on Probation: How Accountability Works (And Doesn't Work)* (NewYork: Teachers College Press, 2004); Consortium for Policy Research in Education (CPRE), *U.S. Department of Education Regional Forum on Turning Around Low Performing Schools: Implications for Policy*, Policy Bulletin pb-01-01 (Philadelphia, Pa: Consortium for Policy Research in Education, 2001); O'Day and Bitter, *Evaluation Study*; Betty Malen et al., "Reconstituting Schools: 'Testing' the 'Theory of Action'," *Education Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 24, no. 2 (2002): 113-132.

³¹ Mintrop and Papazian, Systemic Strategies.

³² Brady, Failing Schools.

³³ Malen et al., "Reconstituting Schools."

³⁴ Hess, "Reconstitution."

³⁵ Ibid.

³⁶ Education Commission of the States (ECS), *State Interventions in Low Performing Schools and School Districts* (Denver, Co: Education Commission of the States, 2002), http://ecs.org/clearinghouse/41/52/4152.pdf.

³⁷ Brady, Failing Schools.

³⁸ Ibid.; New York State Education Department, Office of New York City School Improvement and Community Services, "2002-03 Registration Review Initiative: A Summary of the Registration Review Report Findings" (2003).

³⁹ Maryland State Department of Education, "Fact Sheet #5."

⁴⁰ Interview, Maryland State Department of Education official, December, 2003.

⁴¹ Eva Travers, *Characteristics of Schools Under Diverse Providers* 2002-2003 (Philadelphia, Pa: Research For Action, 2003).

⁴² Interview, Philadelphia School District official, December, 2003.

⁴³ Ruth Neild et al., Once & For All: Placing a Highly Qualified Teacher in Every Philadelphia Classroom (Philadelphia, Pa: Research For Action, 2003); Ruth Neild and Kurt Spiridakis, Preliminary Results: Philadelphia New Teacher Survey (Philadelphia, Pa: Research For Action, 2002).

⁴⁴ Sukey Blanc, "Supports and Challenges in the Multiple Provider Model: Principals Offer Mixed Perspectives on First Year of Takeover," *Philadelphia Public School Notebook*, Summer, 2003, http://www.thenotebook.org/editions/2003/summer/principals.htm.

⁴⁵ For an analysis of one EMO's uneven results, see Gerald Bracey, "The Market in Theory Meets the

Market in Practice: The Case of Edison Schools," *EPSL: Education Policy Research Unit (EPRU)* EPSL-0202-107-EPRU (2002), http://www.asu.edu/educ/epsl/EPRU/documents/EPRU%202002-107/EPSL-0202-107-EPRU.htm.

63 Ibid.

⁴⁶ The Brown Center, "Charter Schools: Achievement, Accountability, and the Role of Expertise," in *The 2003 Brown Center Report on American Education* (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2003), 28-36.

⁴⁷ Hess, "Reconstitution."

⁴⁸ Jennifer O'Day and Kara Finnigan with David Wakelyn, *External Support to Schools on Probation: Getting a Leg Up?* (Chicago, Il: Consortium on Chicago School Research, July, 2003), http://www.consortium-chicago.org/publications/p63.html.

⁴⁹ Interview, Center for Urban School Policy, director, December, 2003.

⁵⁰ Ibid.

⁵¹ Hess, "Reconstitution."

⁵² Ibid. For a description of Philadelphia's early experiences working with external providers, see Blanc's "Supports and Challenges." Also, for studies of Comprehensive School Reform Design implementation, see Joseph Murphy and Amanda Datnow, eds., *Leadership Lessons from Comprehensive School Reforms*. (Thousand Oaks, Ca: Corwin Press, 2002).

⁵³ For a comprehensive review of the recent research on charter schools, see Katrina Bulkley and Priscilla Wohlstetter, eds., *Taking Account of Charter Schools: What's Happened and What's Next?* (New York: Teachers College Press, 2003).

⁵⁴ The Brown Center, "Charter Schools."

⁵⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁶Interview, Research For Action researcher, December, 2003.

⁵⁷ Liam Garland, *Navigating Treacherous Waters: A State Takeover Handbook* (Lanham, Md: Scarecrow Education Press, Inc.: 2003).

⁵⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁶⁰ Todd Ziebarth, *State Takeovers and Reconstitutions* (Denver, Co: Education Commission of the States (ECS), revised 2002).

⁶¹ Garland, Navigating Treacherous Waters.

⁶² Ibid.

⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁵ Randolph Ward, Improving Achievement in Low-Performing Schools: Key Results for School

Leaders (Thousand Oaks, Ca: Corwin Press, 2004).

- ⁶⁷ Jay Greene, An Evaluation of the Florida A-Plus Accountability and School Choice Program (New York: The Manhattan Institute, 2001); Jay Greene and Marcus Winters, When Schools Compete: The Effects of Vouchers on Florida Public School Achievement (New York: The Manhattan Institute, 2003)
- ⁶⁸ Gregory Camilli and Katrina Bulkley, "Critique of 'An Evaluation of the Florida A-Plus Accountability and School Choice Program'," *Education Policy Analysis Archives* (2001), http://epaa.asu.edu/epaa/v9n7/.
- ⁶⁹ For reflections on the success of North Carolina's Assistance Teams, see Ladd and Zelli, *School-Based Accountability*; and Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official, December, 2003. For descriptions of California's experiences with School Assistance and Intervention Teams, see Posnick-Goodwin, "Under Close Scrutiny;" and Interviews, School Assistance and Intervention Team Providers, December, 2003.
- ⁷⁰ Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official; Holdzkom, *Low-Performing Schools*; SERVE, *Assisting Low-Performing Schools*.
- ⁷¹ Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official.
- ⁷² Interviews, School Assistance and Intervention Team Providers. For information about California's providers, see California Department of Education, "School Assistance and Intervention Team Providers: Immediate Intervention/Underperforming Schools Program," California Department of Education, http://www.cde.ca.gov/iiusp/sait.html (accessed January 16, 2004).
- ⁷³ California Department of Education, "School Assistance and Intervention Team (SAIT): Three-Year Process" (2003).
- ⁷⁴ Interviews, School Assistance and Intervention Team Providers.
- ⁷⁵ Ibid.; Posnick-Goodwin, "Under Close Scrutiny."
- ⁷⁶ Mintrop, *Schools on Probation*; Neild, *Once & For All*; Neild and Spiridakis, *Preliminary Results*; Interview, Research For Action researcher.
- ⁷⁷ For descriptions of these systems, see David et al., *Improving Low-Performing Schools*; Holdzkom, *Low-Performing Schools*; and SERVE, *Assisting Low-Performing Schools*.

- ⁷⁹ Maryland State Department of Education, "Fact Sheet #5."
- ⁸⁰ Eva Travers, "Philadelphia School Reform: Historical Roots and Reflections on the 2002-2003 School Year Under State Takeover," from a talk initially presented at The Friends Association of Higher Education and Friends Council on Education Conference at Swarthmore College and Pendle Hill, June 28, 2003, *Penn GSE Perspectives on Urban Education* (2003), http://www.urbanedjournal.org/commentaries/c0007.pdf.
- 81 Interview, Texas A & M University professor.

⁶⁶ Ibid.

⁷⁸ Ca. Ed. Code. § 52055.51.

⁸² For descriptions of Florida's accountability system, see SERVE, *Assisting Low-Performing Schools*; and the Florida state Department of Education Bureau of School Improvement website at http://osi.fsu.edu/.

- 83 Interview, Kentucky Department of Education official.
- 84 Ibid.
- 85 David et al., Improving Low-Performing Schools.
- ⁸⁶ Interview, Kentucky Department of Education official.
- ⁸⁷ SERVE, Assisting Low-Performing Schools; Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official.
- 88 Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official.
- 89 Ibid.
- 90 Holdzkom, Low-Performing Schools.
- ⁹¹ Interview, New York University's Institute for Education and Social Policy researcher, December, 2003; Jason Snipes, Fred Doolittle, Corinne Herlihy, *Foundations for Success: Case Studies of How Urban School Systems Improve Student Achievement* (Washington, D.C.: Council of Great City Schools, 2002).
- ⁹² Deinya Phenix et al., "Evaluation of New York City's Chancellor's District: A Systemic Response to Chronically Low-Performing Schools" (presentation, annual meeting of the American Educational Research Association, Chicago, Il, April 25, 2003); and Interview, New York University's Institute for Education and Social Policy researcher.
- 93 Interview, New York University's Institute for Education and Social Policy researcher.
- ⁹⁴ Deinya Phenix et al., "Chancellor's District;" and Interview, New York University's Institute for Education and Social Policy researcher.
- 95 Ibid.
- ⁹⁶ Hamilton Lankford, Susanna Loeb, and James Wyckoff, "Teacher Sorting and the Plight of Urban Schools: A Descriptive Analysis," *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 24, no. 1 (2002): 37-62
- ⁹⁷ Margaret LeCompte and Anthony Dworkin, *Giving Up on School: Student Dropouts and Teacher Burnouts* (Newbury Park, Ca: Corwin Press, 1991).
- ⁹⁸ Mintrop, Schools on Probation.
- ⁹⁹ Anthony Bryk and Barbara Schneider, *Trust in Schools: A Core Resource for Improvement*, The Rose Series in Anthology (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2002).
- ¹⁰⁰ Jennifer O' Day, "Complexity, Accountability, and School Improvement," in *Redesigning Accountability Systems*, ed. Susan Fuhrman and Richard Elmore (New York: Teachers College Press, in press), 2-27.

¹⁰¹ Ibid.

- ¹⁰² John Gray, *Causing Concern But Improving: A Review of Schools' Experiences*, Research Brief No. 188 (London: Department for Education and Employment, 2000).
- 103 For analyses of how EMO management was associated with the social instability of Philadelphia schools, see Neild et al., *Once & For All*; and Neild and Spiridakis, *Preliminary Results*.
- 104 Malen et al., "Reconstituting Schools."
- ¹⁰⁵ Hess, "Reconstitution;" Neild et al., Once & For All; Neild and Spiridakis, Preliminary Results; David et al., Improving Low-Performing Schools; SERVE, Assisting Low-Performing Schools; Snipes, Doolittle, Herlihy, Foundations for Success; Interview, Center for Urban School Policy director; Interview with Kentucky Department of Education official; Interview, Maryland State Department of Education official; Interview, WestEd researcher, December, 2003; Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official; Interview, New York University's Institute for Education and Social Policy researcher; Interview, Texas Education Agency official; and Interview, New York State Education Department official, December, 2003.
- 106 Posnick-Goodwin, "Under Close Scrutiny."
- ¹⁰⁷ Interview, Research For Action researcher.
- ¹⁰⁸ Ibid.
- ¹⁰⁹ Interview, North Carolina Department of Public Instruction official; Interview, Kentucky Department of Education official; and David et al., *Improving Low-Performing Schools*.
- ¹¹⁰ David et al., *Improving Low-Performing Schools*.
- 111 Ibid.
- ¹¹² Blanc, "Supports and Challenges."
- ¹¹³ For examples where external agents conflict with traditional lines of authority, see Garland, *Navigating Treacherous Waters;* Posnick-Goodwin, "Under Close Scrutiny."
- ¹¹⁴ Mintrop and Papazian, Systemic Strategies.
- ¹¹⁵ Alan Richard, "States Unable to Help All Struggling Schools," Education Week, January 7, 2004.
- ¹¹⁶ Ibid.; Interview, New York State Education Department official.
- 117 Richard, "States Unable."
- ¹¹⁸ Ibid.
- ¹¹⁹ See also Mintrop and Papazian, Systemic Strategies.